IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS

HUMANA INC. and AMERICANS FOR BENEFICIARY CHOICE,

Plaintiffs,

ν.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES; CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES; XAVIER BECERRA, in his official capacity as Secretary of Health and Human Services; and CHIQUITA BROOKS-LASURE, in her official capacity as Administrator of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services,

Defendants.

Case No.: 24-cv-1004

COMPLAINT

Plaintiffs Humana Inc. and Americans for Beneficiary Choice, for their complaint under the Administrative Procedure Act (5 U.S.C. §§ 702, 704) against defendants U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; Xavier Becerra, in his official capacity; and Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, in her official capacity, allege as follows.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction	1					
Jurisdiction and Venue	5					
Parties	5					
Statutory and Regulatory Background	6					
A. The Medicare Advantage and Medicare Part D programs	6					
B. The Star Ratings system and score calculations	9					
C. The purpose and effect of the Star Ratings system	11					
D. Converting measure scores into Star Ratings: non-CAHPS measures	14					
E. Converting measure scores into Star Ratings: CAHPS measures	15					
F. The Foreign Language Interpreter and TTY Availability measure	16					
G. Plan sponsor participation in Star Ratings (plan preview periods)	18					
Factual Allegations						
A. CMS's refusal to disclose data in the plan preview process	20					
B. Concerning patterns in CMS's data and calculation results	24					
C. Disconnected calls under the Accuracy & Accessibility Study	25					
D. Call in which no connection was made	28					
E. Final agency action and harm to plaintiffs	29					
Claims for Relief	31					
Count I - Refusal to Disclose Information Needed for Validation	31					
Count II - Disparate Treatment of Similar Call Disconnections	33					
Count III - No-Callback Policy	34					
Count IV - Study Call Where No Connection Was Made	36					
Prayer for Relief	37					

INTRODUCTION

- 1. This case is a challenge to the federal government's arbitrary and capricious actions in administering the Medicare Advantage and Part D Star Ratings program. The data and calculations underlying the annual Star Ratings are dizzyingly complex, and at a first glance, this suit may appear to be a dry disagreement over technical details. It is anything but. In fact, it is about enforcing the settled ground rules for agency decisionmaking under the Administrative Procedure Act (APA)—in particular, the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services' (CMS) duties to follow its own regulations, to put those regulations into practice using reason and logic, and to follow commonsense protocols concerning data integrity and agency transparency.
- 2. Medicare is a federal health insurance program for seniors and people with disabilities. Enrollees in the program can choose coverage under either "traditional" Medicare or the semi-privatized Medicare Advantage (MA) program. CMS is the federal agency responsible for administering the Medicare program. In that capacity, CMS calculates and publishes a Star Rating (on a scale of one to five stars) for each health benefit plan offered under Medicare Advantage and its companion drug benefit program, Medicare Part D. The Rating is intended to reflect plan quality and performance based on a range of underlying quality measures.
- 3. Star Ratings are tremendously important to the operation of the MA and Part D programs. First, they provide agents and brokers, and the Medicare beneficiaries they serve, with information about a plan's quality, enabling them to compare plans when shopping during the annual enrollment period. In addition, CMS must provide quality bonus payments—in amounts that can reach hundreds of millions or even billions of dollars annually—to plans with better Star Ratings. Plans must then use those payments either to lower costs for their enrollees or to provide them with additional benefits.

- 4. The stakes hardly could be higher. Last year and for the first time, Medicare Advantage surpassed traditional Medicare measured by its share of the 60+ million Americans who depend on Medicare. It is now a *half-trillion-dollar* public benefit program.
- 5. Plaintiff Humana Inc. is one of the nation's largest MA organizations (MAOs), or sponsors of health insurance plans under MA and Part D. It is committed to putting health first by designing and administering MA plans of the highest quality. Indeed, high-quality healthcare and high-quality service have been the primary drivers of Humana's success over its three decades participating in the Medicare programs for private health plans, leading to a better quality of life for the enrollees it serves. The high quality of the plans sponsored by Humana is reflected in the industry-leading Star Ratings they have been assigned over the past six years. And precisely because Humana is committed to quality, it also is committed to the integrity of the Star Ratings system.
- 6. Plaintiff Americans for Beneficiary Choice (ABC) is a non-profit trade association whose members include the agents and brokers who use the Star Ratings system to make informed recommendations, as well as the beneficiaries to whom they sell MA and Part D plans. All of the participants in the complex Medicare Advantage industry, including ABC's members, are guided by Star Ratings and depend on them to be reliable and accurate.
- 7. On October 10, 2024, CMS finalized and released the 2025 Star Ratings. Across the board, the number of MA plans with high Star Ratings decreased significantly year-over-year. Under the 2023 Star Ratings, 21.87% of MA participants had been enrolled in 5.0 Star plans. In the 2024 Ratings, that number decreased markedly, to 7.64%. And this year, for the 2025 Star Ratings, the number plummeted yet further, to a vanishingly small 1.79%. Meanwhile, the number of enrollees in 3.5 Star plans ballooned from 18.71% in 2023 and 15.89% in 2024, to 27.71% in 2025. There are no broader, objective indications that MA plan quality has diminished over that time period.

- 8. In the runup to the release of the 2025 Star Ratings, Humana actively participated in CMS's "plan preview periods," during which the agency requires MA organizations to help verify the Star Ratings data and calculations. What Humana uncovered was concerning. The measure-level "cut points" (the four thresholds used to convert raw numerical scores into measure-level Star Ratings) historically have remained steady year-on-year. Indeed, recent changes to the agency's methodology were designed to promote cut-point stability, by removing outliers from the agency's data. But this year, the cut points for several measures moved abruptly and substantially upward, significantly depressing MAOs' Star Ratings, including Humana's. Under the 2024 Ratings, 94% of Humana's MA enrollees were in a plan with 4.0 Stars or higher. As a result of the unexplained swings in the most recent cut points calculated by CMS, now only 25% of its enrollees are in plans rated 4.0 stars and above for 2025.
- 9. Humana was denied an opportunity to determine why the measure-level cut points moved so suspiciously in the 2025 scores or to validate the accuracy of CMS's calculations. Despite that CMS's own regulations call for disclosure to MA plan sponsors of the data underlying CMS's Star Ratings calculations, the agency refused to share information necessary for Humana to verify the agency's work in time to make corrections.
- 10. In addition, the Star Ratings calculations include measures to evaluate the performance of plans' customer-service call centers in providing foreign-language interpreters to assist would-be enrollees calling to seek information about plan benefits. To assess these measures, CMS conducts the Accuracy & Accessibility Study, where call "surveyors" place test calls to evaluate centers' compliance with regulatory requirements. Here, CMS lowered the Star Ratings for at least a dozen of Humana's largest plans on the basis of just three phone calls that were handled by CMS in a manner inconsistent with the agency's own regulations.

- 11. Humana, ABC, and ABC's members all count on CMS to administer the Star Ratings system in a consistent, transparent, and rational manner that accords with its own regulations. If the agency develops its methodologies and undertakes its calculations in a black box while refusing to allow MA organizations and other third parties to validate its work, neither regulated plans nor Medicare beneficiaries and their third-party agents and brokers will be able to rely with any confidence on the agency's reported results—least of all in years like this, when the agency's calculations take substantial and unexplained swings that align more readily with the agency's interest in reducing payments than actual plan quality.
- 12. The APA requires federal agencies follow their own rules, be open with their data and reasoning, and provide logical explanations for their decisions. CMS did none of that with respect to the 2025 Star Ratings, Humana's included. Humana and ABC thus bring this action seeking an order vacating Humana's 2025 Star Ratings and remanding the matter to the agency to recalculate the Ratings in accordance with its own regulations and with the transparency necessary for all MA organizations to assist the agency—and to ensure the integrity of the system—by validating its work.
- 13. In light of the typical schedule for new contract and service-area expansion applications, as well as the time that is needed to prepare annual bids, the claims presented here are matters of pressing concern, warranting expedited resolution by the Court. The 2025 Star Ratings will play an important role in every MAO's calculation of its bids for contract year (CY) 2026. As a result, Humana (and all MAOs) must have access to the data that CMS so far has refused to disclose by mid-December 2024. Only then will they have adequate time to analyze the data so that it can make informed bids for CY 2026.
- 14. It is possible to retract and recalculate unlawful Star Ratings even mid-contract-year, as CMS did after another court held in expedited proceedings that the agency

had committed a systemic legal error in the 2024 Star Ratings. See SCAN Health Plan v. HHS, 2024 WL 2815789 (D.D.C. June 3, 2024). The same expedited relief and outcome is warranted here.

JURISDICTION AND VENUE

- 15. This action arises under the APA, 5 U.S.C. §§ 702, 704; and the Declaratory Judgment Act, 28 U.S.C. § 2201. The Court's subject-matter jurisdiction is invoked under 28 U.S.C. § 1331.
- 16. Venue is proper in this District under 28 U.S.C. § 1391(e) because this is an action against officers and agencies of the United States not involving real property, and one of the plaintiffs resides in this District.

PARTIES

- 17. Plaintiff Humana Inc. is a Delaware corporation with its principal place of business at 500 West Main Street, Louisville, Kentucky 40202. Humana and its subsidiaries are providers of healthcare services, with approximately 17 million health-plan participants across the United States.
- 18. Plaintiff Americans for Beneficiary Choice (ABC) is a trade association based in Dallas, Texas. ABC's members include health insurance industry leaders and workers, consumer advocates, and concerned citizens. ABC's mission is to protect the best interests of Medicare and other health insurance beneficiaries through legislative and regulatory advocacy and participation in litigation. Through these efforts, it aims to improve the American healthcare system with sensible, forward-thinking policies that improve health insurance knowledge and education, lower healthcare costs, and maximize coverage choice for consumers. The interests and objectives that ABC seeks to advance in this litigation are thus directly relevant to its institutional mission.

- 19. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) is a cabinet-level agency within the United States government. Xavier Becerra, sued in his official capacity, is the Secretary of HHS. Congress has assigned HHS ultimate responsibility for administering the Medicare Advantage and Medicare Part D programs.
- 20. HHS has delegated authority to administer the Medicare Advantage and Medicare Part D programs to the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), an agency within HHS. See 66 Fed. Reg. 35437. Defendant Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, sued in her official capacity, is Administrator of CMS. CMS manages the Star Ratings system and issued the Star Ratings decision that is the final agency action challenged in this case.

STATUTORY AND REGULATORY BACKGROUND

A. The Medicare Advantage and Medicare Part D programs

- 21. Established in 1965 as an amendment to the Social Security Act, the federal Medicare program is the federal health insurance program for people aged 65 or older or with certain disabilities or end-stage renal disease. See Medicare Program; Establishment of the Medicare Advantage Program, 70 Fed. Reg. 4588 (Jan. 28, 2005); 42 U.S.C. § 1395kk(a).
- 22. Medicare comprises four parts: Parts A, B, C, and D. See 70 Fed. Reg. at 4589. Medicare Part A (which covers inpatient hospital treatment) and Part B (which covers outpatient services) are together known as "traditional" or "original" Medicare. Traditional Medicare use a fee-for-service payment model. See 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-22(a)(1). CMS thus reimburses providers directly for the services they provide to traditional Medicare beneficiaries. MaxMed Healthcare, Inc. v. Price, 860 F.3d 335, 337 (5th Cir. 2017); UnitedHealthcare Insurance v. Becerra, 16 F.4th 867, 872 (D.C. Cir. 2021).
- 23. Medicare Part C, also known as Medicare Advantage, uses a different model. See Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and Modernization Act, Pub. L. No. 108-

6

173, 117 Stat. 2066 (2003) (codified at 42 U.S.C. §§ 1395w-21 to 1395w-28). The program avoids the pitfalls of traditional Medicare and its single-payer, one-size-fits-all approach by offering plans sponsored by private companies called Medicare Advantage organizations, or MAOs. These companies must cover at least the same services that Medicare beneficiaries would receive through traditional Medicare. 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-22(a). But to attract enrollees, MA plans typically offer additional benefits not covered by traditional Medicare, such as dental and vision insurance. *UnitedHealthcare*, 16 F.4th at 872.

- 24. Under this public-private partnership model, MAOs do not receive fee-for-service reimbursements from CMS for the healthcare services their enrollees receive. See generally 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-23(a). Instead, they receive a per-enrollee monthly payment to provide coverage for all Medicare-covered benefits to the beneficiaries enrolled in their plan. Id. In turn, MAOs pay healthcare providers for the services they provide to MA enrollees. Id. § 1395w-23(a)(1); see Caris MPI v. UnitedHealthcare, Inc., 108 F.4th 340, 344 (5th Cir. 2024).
- 25. CMS determines a plan's monthly payment by comparing the plan's "bid" (its estimated cost of providing Medicare-covered services to a particular patient population) to a "benchmark" (the maximum amount the federal government will pay to provide coverage in the plan's service area). *Id.* § 1395w-23(b)(1)(B), (n).
- 26. If the MAO's bid is below the benchmark, CMS pays the MAO its bid rate, while also returning a specified percentage of the difference between the benchmark and the bid as a "rebate," which must be used to provide additional benefits or otherwise returned to plan participants through lower premiums or cost sharing. 42 U.S.C. §§ 1395w-23(a)(1)(B)(i), (E); 1395w-24(b)(1)(C).
- 27. If, in contrast, an MAO's plan bid is at or above the benchmark, the MAO receives monthly payments at the benchmark rate, and the MAO must charge enrollees an

additional premium to cover the amount by which the bid exceeds the benchmark. *Id.* §§ 1395w-23(a)(1)(B)(ii), 1395w-24(b)(2)(A). See also Medicaid & Medicare Advantage Products Association of Puerto Rico v. Emanuelli Hernández, 58 F.4th 5, 8 n.1 (1st Cir. 2023); Elevance Health inc. v. Becerra, 2024 WL 2880415, at *2 (D.D.C. June 7, 2024).

- 28. In addition to inpatient treatment and outpatient services, Medicare beneficiaries may also obtain prescription drug coverage through Medicare Part D. Like Medicare Advantage, the Part D prescription drug benefit provides coverage through a public-private partnership with plan sponsors. These plan sponsors offer both standalone prescription drug plans (PDPs) for individuals enrolled in traditional Medicare and drug coverage bundled with an MA plan, known as an MA-PD plan. 42 U.S.C. § 1395w–101(a)(1), (3)(C).
- 29. The enriched range of consumer options introduced by the MA program has produced commensurate decision-making complexity for Medicare beneficiaries who are considering enrolling in an MA plan. Congress intended for insurance brokers and agents to assist Medicare beneficiaries with their decisionmaking in this space. See 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-21(j)(2)(D). Indeed, agents and brokers help "millions of Medicare beneficiaries to learn about and enroll in" MA plans "by providing expert guidance on plan options in their local area, while assisting with everything from comparing costs and coverage to applying for financial assistance." 89 Fed. Reg. at 30617.
- 30. Under the model that is prevalent across the MA program, agents and brokers are unaffiliated with, and not beholden to, MAOs. As independent agents, they can offer beneficiaries a diverse array of MA plans to best meet beneficiaries' needs.
- 31. Since its adoption by the Bush administration in 2003, the MA and Part D programs have grown steadily. Americans prefer the choices that Medicare Advantage plans provide compared with traditional Medicare. The immediate predecessor to MA, called Medicare + Choice, had approximately 1.56 million enrollees in 1992. See CMS,

Medicare Managed Care Contract (MMCC) Plans Monthly Report, https://perma.cc/YPK6-DDEW (click Live View). By 2023, that figure had increased to more than 30 million enrollees, surpassing for the first time the number of beneficiaries opting for traditional Medicare. Nancy Ochieng, et al., Medicare Advantage in 2023: Enrollment Update and Key Trends (Aug. 9, 2023), https://perma.cc/EYE2-4UHR. And the Congressional Budget Office recently projected that 62% of Medicare beneficiaries would be enrolled in Medicare Advantage by 2033. Ochieng N. et al., Medicare Advantage in 2023: Enrollment Update and Key Trends, Kaiser Family Foundation (Aug. 9, 2023), https://perma.cc/FDQ5-8C36.

32. Recognizing the importance of public participation in the rules and policies governing the MA and Part D programs, Congress specified by statute that "[n]o rule, requirement, or other statement of policy (other than a national coverage determination) that establishes or changes a substantive legal standard governing the scope of benefits, the payment for services, or the eligibility of individuals, entities, or organizations to furnish or receive services or benefits under this subchapter shall take effect unless it is promulgated by the Secretary by regulation" using notice and comment. 42 U.S.C. § 1395hh(a). This includes rules governing the Star Ratings methodologies.

B. The Star Ratings system and score calculations

- 33. To assist both agents and brokers and inform would-be enrollees, CMS established the Quality Star Ratings system early in the program's existence. Star Ratings measure the quality of health and drug services received by plan participants enrolled in MA and Part D. See 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.162(b)(1), 423.182(b)(1).
- 34. CMS evaluates MA and Part D plans along a range of quality, compliance, and other measures, and develops ratings on a five-star scale based on these measures. *See id.* §§ 422.166(a)(4), 423.186(a)(4). A 1.0 Star Rating is the worst rating, and 5.0 Star Rating is the best. *Id.* §§ 422.166(a)(4), (c)(3), (d)(2)(iv), 423.186(a)(4), (c)(3),(d)(2)(iv). The

system is intended to reflect the quality and performance of each plan. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.162(b)(1), 423.182(b)(1); see also Elevance, 2024 WL 2880415, at *2.

- 35. The Star Ratings are based on the scores that these plans earn on various quality and performance "measure[s]." See 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.162(a), 423.182(a). CMS looks at measures within five broad categories: (1) outcome measures, which reflect improvements in a beneficiary's health; (2) intermediate outcome measures, which reflect actions taken which can assist in improving a beneficiary's health status; (3) patient experience measures, which reflect beneficiaries' perspectives of the care they received; (4) access measures, which reflect whether the plan creates barriers to beneficiaries receiving needed care; and (5) process measures, which capture the health care services provided to beneficiaries that can assist them in maintaining, monitoring, or improving their health status. See CMS, Medicare 2024 Part C & D Star Ratings Technical Notes 9, https://perma.cc/-Y7VK-BXN9; Contract Year 2019 Changes to the Medicare Advantage and Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit Programs, 83 Fed. Reg. 16440, 16532 (Apr. 16, 2018).
- 36. Each plan receives a numerical score on its applicable measures, which CMS converts into a "measure-level" Star Rating on a five-star scale using four thresholds or "cut points" to divide the distribution of measure scores into five "whole star increments." 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(a)(4), 423.186(a)(4). Because the development of measure-level Star Ratings involves the conversion of fine-grained numerical measure scores into just five rating levels based on where the cut points lie, very small movements in the cut points can lead to dramatic changes in a plan's measure-level Star Ratings, despite stability in the plan's underlying quality and performance. Thus, even small errors in CMS's determination of the cut points can have a profound impact on the measure-level Star Ratings that plans are assigned.

- 37. From the measure-level Star Ratings, CMS calculates Part C and Part D "summary" ratings, which reflect the weighted mean of a plan's measure-level Star Ratings. *Id.* §§ 422.166(c), 423.186(c). CMS further calculates an overall rating for each MA-PD contract, which reflects the weighted mean of that contract's Part C and Part D measure-level Star Ratings.
- 38. By statute, the Star Ratings that CMS assigns to an MA plan or Part D plan must be based on the data collected in connection to the "ongoing quality improvement program[s]" that each MAO is required to establish. 42 U.S.C. §§ 1395w-22(e)(1), (3); 1395w-23(o)(4)(A); 1395w-151(b). These data sources include quality-of-care performance measures, which Medicare managed care organizations are required to report annually through the Healthcare Effectiveness Data and Information Set (HEDIS) scheme; measures of beneficiaries' experiences with their health plans drawn from the Consumer Assessment of Healthcare Providers & Systems (CAHPS) survey; and measures of changes in the physical and mental health of MA enrollees captured through the Health Outcomes Survey. See 83 Fed. Reg. at 16531. In addition to measures from these data sources, MA plan Star Ratings are also based on performance measures that "address telephone customer service, members' complaints, disenrollment rates, and appeals." Id.

C. The purpose and effect of the Star Ratings system

- 39. The Star Ratings systems serves three purposes, each of which requires the ratings to "accurately . . . reflect true performance." 83 Fed. Reg. at 16519.
- 40. First, the system is designed to provide Medicare beneficiaries with "comparative information on plan quality and performance," allowing them to make "knowledgeable enrollment and coverage decisions in the Medicare program." 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.160-(b)(1), 423.180(b)(1). As CMS has explained, the "MA and Part D Star Ratings system is designed to provide information to the beneficiary that is a true reflection of the plan's

quality and encompasses multiple dimensions of high-quality care," with the goal of "inform[ing] plan choice" by beneficiaries. 83 Fed. Reg. at 16520. To this end, CMS maintains the Medicare Plan Finder website, which displays information about available plans, including each plan's Star Rating. *Elevance*, 2024 WL 2880415, at *2.

- 41. Second, the system is designed to help CMS perform "oversight, evaluation, and monitoring of MA and Part D plans" (83 Fed. Reg. at 16520-16521) and compliance with regulatory and contract requirements. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.160(b)(3), 423.180(b)(3).
- 42. These two goals were the initial impetus for the Star Ratings system. See Proposed Changes to the Medicare Advantage and the Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit Programs for Contract Year 2012, 75 Fed. Reg. 71190, 71219 (Nov. 2, 2010) (specifying the purposes "historically" served by the Star Ratings program as helping beneficiaries make an informed choice when selecting a plan and assisting the agency in identifying poor performance to target for compliance actions).
- 43. The Star Ratings program's third, more recent, purpose is to provide "quality ratings on a 5-star rating system" to be used in administering the scheme of additional payments for high quality MA plans, known as quality bonus payments (QBPs). The QBP system was established in 2010 by the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA). See 42 C.F.R. § 422.160(b)(2); 75 Fed. Reg. at 71218.
- 44. The ACA provides that an MA plan is entitled to QBPs from CMS depending on the "quality rating" of the plan, which "shall be determined according to a 5-star rating system." 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-23(e)(4)(A). Thus, if an MA plan receives a Star Rating of 4 stars or higher, its benchmark amount is increased, in turn increasing the rebates that CMS will pay by increasing the difference between the plan sponsor's benchmark and its bid. *Id.* § 1395w-23(o)(1), (3)(A).

- 45. Star Ratings also determine the portion of the difference that is returned as a rebate. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.162(b)(2), 423.182(b)(2). Plans with a 4.5 Star Rating or higher receive 70% of the difference between the benchmark and the bid; plans with a Rating between 3.5 and 4.5 Stars receive a 65% rebate, and plans with a rating under 3.5 stars receive a 50% rebate. 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-24(b)(1)(C)(v); 42 C.F.R. § 422.266(a)(2)(ii).
- 46. CMS prominently displays Star Ratings in its online and print resources concerning available MA plans. See 42 U.S.C. § 1395w-21. Through the online Medicare Plan Finder tool, CMS displays MA plans to prospective enrollees in order of highest to lowest Star Ratings to guide beneficiaries to higher-rated plans first. Medicare beneficiaries use the Star Ratings to assess the quality of the MA plans; and agents and brokers use the Star Ratings in assisting beneficiaries in selecting a plan that fits their health care needs.
- 47. Star Ratings thus influence each plan's position in the marketplace, by affecting how prospective enrollees, and the agents and brokers who advise them, perceive the comparative quality of various plans. For instance, MA-only plans with a 5.0 Star Part C summary rating and Part D plans with a 5.0 Star overall rating are displayed with a high-performing icon, while a plan that had any combination of Part C or Part D summary ratings of 2.5 Stars or lower in the most recent three consecutive years is marked with a "low performance" icon. *See* 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(h), 423.186(h).
- 48. The Star Ratings system is intended to reflect each plan's ability to provide quality care and benefits to its enrollees. It also affects the compensation that MAOs receive for the plans they sponsor. Moreover, regulations permit beneficiaries to change plans any time during the year, but only if the plan into which they move is a 5.0 Star plan. *Id.* § 422.62(b)(15). Star Ratings also drive whether a low-performing MA plan remains eligible to continue to participate in the program. *See Id.* §§ 422.502(b), 423.503(b).

D. Converting measure scores into Star Ratings: non-CAHPS measures

- 49. CMS uses two methodologies to convert measure scores into measure-level Star Ratings, depending on whether the underlying measures are drawn from the CAHPS survey (also called CAHPS measures) or non-CAHPS measures. For CAHPS measures, a method based on scores' relative percentile distribution and significance testing methodology is applied; for non-CAHPS measures, a clustering methodology is used. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(a)(2), (3); 423.186(a)(2), (3).
- 50. The clustering methodology that CMS has used since the 2024 Star Ratings to convert measures scores to measure-level Star Ratings for non-CAHPS measures begins by removing "Tukey outer-fence outliers" from the set of scores for a given measure. *Id.* §§ 422.166(a)(2)(i), 423.186(a)(2)(i). This is a statistical technique used to "identify and remove extreme outliers in a dataset." *Elevance*, 2024 WL 2880415, at *5.
- 51. Once outlier deletion is done, CMS applies mean resampling with hierarchical clustering to sort the measure scores into groups. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(a)(2)(i), 423.186-(a)(2)(i). The "dividing lines" between the groups establish the Star Rating "cut points," which are the numerical values at which "a score results in a higher or lower star rating." See SCAN, 2024 WL 2815789, at *2; Elevance, 2024 WL 2880415, at *4. Clustering is a statistical technique used to partition a dataset into distinct groups, such that the observations within a group are as similar as possible to each other, and as dissimilar as possible to observations in any other group. See 42 C.F.R. § 422.162(a); 83 Fed. Reg. at 16525.
- 52. As a final step, CMS applies a "guardrail" to the cut points, capping any change in value from the previous year's cut points at five percent. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166-(a)(2)(i), 423.186(a)(2)(i).
- 53. A plan's measure-level Star Rating for a given measure depends on where the plan's numerical measure score falls relative to the guardrail-capped cut points. Because

the measure-level Star Ratings are based on "whole star increments" (id. §§ 422.166(a)(4), 423.186(a)(4)), a change of even one percent in the cut points can lead to a whole-star drop in a plan's Star Rating.

E. Converting measure scores into Star Ratings: CAHPS measures

- 54. The relative distribution and significance testing methodology applied to convert CAHPS measure scores into Star Ratings begins by "case-mix adjust[ing]" the scores to "take into account differences in the characteristics of enrollees across contracts that may potentially impact survey responses." 2024 Technical Notes, at 158.
- 55. Contracts are then classified into "base groups" by reference to "percentile cut points defined by the current-year distribution of case-mix adjusted contract means." 83 Fed. Reg. at 16568. These percentile cut points are set at the 15th, 30th, 60th, and 80th percentiles. See 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(a)(3), 423.186(a)(3). Each base group "includes those contracts whose rounded mean score is at or above the lower limit and below the upper limit" of these percentile cut points. 83 Fed. Reg. at 16568.
- 56. The Star Rating awarded to a contract for a given CAHPS measure depends on the contract's base group assignment and its interaction with the following factors: the statistical significance and direction of the difference between the contract mean and the national mean, the statistical reliability of the contract's measure score, and the standard error of the mean score. *Id.*; 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(a)(3), 423.186(a)(3). All statistical tests are computed using unrounded scores. 83 Fed. Reg. at 16568.
- 57. Reliability is a statistical property defined in this context as "the fraction of the variation among the observed measure values that is due to real differences in quality ('signal') rather than random variation ('noise')." 42 C.F.R. § 422.162(a). It is reflected in a scale from 0 (where all differences in measure scores are due to measurement error) to 1 (where all differences in measure scores are due to real differences in quality and perfor-

- mance). *Id.* Where the reliability of a CAHPS measure is less than 0.60, it is designated a "very low reliability" measure (2024 Technical Notes, at 194), and "no measure Star Rating is produced." 42 C.F.R. § 422.166(a); see 2024 Technical Notes, at 160.
- 58. Because numerical measure scores are converted to measure-level Star Ratings with "whole star increments" (42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(a)(4), 423.186(a)(4)), even minute fluctuations in the percentile cut points can change a contract's base group assignment and lead to a whole-star change in the contract's Star Rating.

F. The Foreign Language Interpreter and TTY Availability measure

- 59. Each MAO must be able to provide specific information on a timely basis to current and prospective enrollees upon request, including with a toll-free customer service call center. 42 C.F.R.§ 422.111(h). By regulation, call centers must limit average hold times to no more than two minutes, answer 80 percent of incoming calls within 30 seconds, and limit the disconnect rate of all incoming calls to no more than five percent, among other requirements. *Id*.
- 60. Among the measures underlying both Part C and Part D Star Ratings are the Foreign Language Interpreter and TTY Availability measures, which gauge the availability of teletypewriter (TTY) services and foreign-language interpretation to prospective enrollees who call a plan's customer service phone line speaking a language other than English. The measures are labeled C30 (underlying Part C ratings) and D01 (underlying Part D ratings). See 2024 Technical Notes, at 83, 85.
- 61. These measures monitor a plan's compliance with a CMS regulation that requires MAOs to maintain a customer service call center that makes foreign language interpreters available, at no cost to the caller, for "80 percent of incoming calls requiring an interpreter within 8 minutes of reaching the customer service representative." 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(iii), 423.128(d)(1)(iii). The regulation does not specify that the eight-minute

requirement must be met in a single call and is silent on the permissibility of call backs in the event of a disconnected call.

- 62. CMS conducts the "Accuracy & Accessibility Study" to evaluate plan performance on these measures. The study uses surveyors to place anonymous test calls to plans' customer-service call centers. See CMS, Memo: 2024 Part C and Part D Call Center Monitoring—Timeliness and Accuracy & Accessibility Studies 1-2 (2024).
- 63. The metric used to assess foreign language interpreter availability is the number of *completed* interpreter contacts, divided by the number of attempted contacts during *connected* calls. *Id.* at 2. In line with sections 422.111(h)(1)(iii) and 423.128(d)(1)(iii), a call is considered connected when the "call surveyor" or test caller "reaches" a customer service representative. *Id.* A contact with an interpreter is considered "completed" when the caller "establish[es] contact with an interpreter and confirm[s] that the customer service representative can answer questions" about the plan's Medicare Part C or Part D benefits "within eight minutes." *2024 Technical Notes*, at 83, 85.
- 64. CMS has a practice of "invalidating" certain calls—that is, excluding them altogether from this ratio of completed to attempted contacts. CMS's practice is to invalidate calls when, among other circumstances, there is no evidence that the plan was at fault for a call that was not successfully connected or completed. CMS's study thus places a call into one of three categories: (1) successfully completed; (2) not successfully completed (after having been connected); or (3) invalidated (*i.e.*, excluded from the study and not considered for purposes of Star Ratings). Invalidating calls is not unusual during the plan preview process. As a result of Humana's dialog with CMS during the latest plan preview period, for instance, CMS invalidated four calls.
- 65. CMS test callers must follow predefined procedures before they may conclude that a call center has "completed" a call for assessment. First, the CMS test caller must

dial the plan number. Second, the test caller must connect with the plan's customer service representative. Third, the CMS test caller must ask an introductory question, to which the customer service representative must answer affirmatively.

- 66. In testing interpreter availability, the CMS test caller will place a call to the plan's customer service call center in a foreign language and wait for the customer service representative to bring an interpreter to the phone to assist the representative in answering the introductory question. CMS allows for an eight-minute window for the customer service representative to connect to an interpreter and answer the introductory question and questions about plan benefits. See *Timeliness and Accuracy & Accessibility Studies*, at 2. These prerequisites ensure that the call center is evaluated according to its own actions or inactions and not assigned responsibility for problems outside its control.
- 67. To receive 5.0 Stars on the call center measure in the 2025 Star Ratings, CMS required 100% of non-invalidated foreign language calls to be scored as successful. Given the demand for perfection to receive 5.0 Stars on the call center measure, CMS's decisions regarding whether and how to score just a single call included in the study can have an enormous impact on a plan's overall Star Rating, and consequently an outsized impact on a plan's ability to offer competitive benefits and premiums for enrollees.

G. Plan sponsor participation in Star Ratings (plan preview periods)

68. Given the importance of Star Ratings to the MA program, and the sensitivity of the system to erroneous or unreliable data, CMS's regulations establish an administrative process through which MAOs and other plan sponsors can review and comment on, and challenge the adequacy of, the agency's preliminary calculations. The regulations call this administrative process the "plan preview" periods: "CMS will have plan preview periods before each Star Ratings release during which MA organizations can preview their Star Ratings data in HPMS prior to display on the Medicare Plan Finder." 42 C.F.R. § 422.166-

- (h)(2); see also id. § 423.186(h)(2). HPMS is CMS's Health Plan Management System, a website used to facilitate communications between CMS and MAOs. See https://hpms.cms.gov/app/ng/home/.
- 69. The plan preview process is the only administrative process available to a plan permitting it to comment on and participate in the Star Ratings process before Star Ratings are finalized and published by CMS.
- 70. CMS holds two preview periods. During the first plan preview, CMS "expect[s]" to "closely review the methodology and their posted numeric data for each measure." 83 Fed. Reg. at 16588. During the second plan preview, CMS will post to the System "any revisions made as a result of the first plan preview," as well as the "preliminary Star Ratings for each measure, domain, summary score, and overall score." *Id.* CMS again "expect[s]" plan sponsors to "closely review the methodology and their posted data for each measure, as well as their preliminary Star Rating assignments." *Id.*
- 71. A core purpose of the plan preview process is data validation. The two plan previews allow "sponsors to review and raise any questions about their own plan's data prior to the public release of data for all plans," so that if there are any errors, "necessary corrections" can be made prior to the Star Ratings being announced to the public. *Id*.
- 72. The plan preview process reflects CMS's position that, for the Star Ratings to be a "true reflection of the quality, performance and experience of the beneficiaries enrolled in MA and Part D contracts," the data and analysis underlying measure scores and measure-level Star Ratings must be "complete, accurate, and unbiased." *Id.* at 16567. Because of the importance of data accuracy, "[d]ata validation is a shared responsibility among CMS, CMS data providers, contractors, and Part C and D sponsors." *Id.* at 16562.
- 73. CMS imposes harsh penalties on MAOs for submitting inaccurate data. For example, CMS will "reduce a contract's measure rating when CMS determines that" the

data reported to it "are inaccurate, incomplete, or biased," which can result from "mishandling" and "inappropriate processing" of data. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.164(g)(1), 423.184(g)(1). For measures based on data that an MAO must submit to CMS, the rating will be reduced to 1 Star when a contract "was not compliant with CMS data validation standards." *Id.* §§ 422.164(g)(1)(ii), 423.184(g)(1)(ii).

FACTUAL ALLEGATIONS

A. CMS's refusal to disclose data in the plan preview process

- 74. Although CMS has expressed a firm commitment to ensuring the reliability and accuracy of the data it uses to calculate the Star Ratings, Humana's experience paints a different picture. Humana has identified Star Rating calculation errors during the plan preview periods on multiple occasions. Humana's comments, made to ensure accuracy, have rarely been met with agency resistance in the past.
- 75. In 2015, for example, Humana observed a large percentage of CAHPS respondents indicating their healthcare services were not provided by Humana. When Humana presented its concern to CMS, the agency responded with what appeared to be cut-and-paste email language insisting that the samples had been "verified" by the agency for all contracts and did not include enrollees that had been in the plan less than six months. That was untrue. Humana was able to determine from vendor data that the sample included many new enrollees who did not meet the six-month continuous enrollment requirement. CMS later conducted an investigation—the actual verification it claimed to have undertaken earlier but did not—acknowledged its error, and had to recalculate CAHPS measure results for the entire industry.
- 76. The systemic error uncovered in 2015 was not an entirely isolated incident. During the plan preview period in 2021, for instance, Humana's internal data regarding enrollee appeals did not match the measure rates provided by CMS. Humana discovered

that the agency had omitted an entire day—December 31, 2020—from its data. The agency later confirmed and corrected the mistake. And earlier this year, Humana was unable to validate rates for the "Members Choosing to Leave the Plan" measure for its largest contract, H5216. When CMS later disclosed its data, Humana determined that the agency had erroneously identified enrollees moving from two smaller contracts that had been merged into H5216 as "choosing to leave the plan" when they had not. Humana raised the issue with CMS, which confirmed its mistake.

- 77. To be fair, due to the complexity and volume of data required to perform Star Ratings calculations, errors in CMS's data and calculations are inevitable. But especially given the importance of the Ratings to the MA program, CMS has an obligation to ensure that every detail is *truly* checked and double-checked. That is why it is so important for the agency to make available all data necessary for plan sponsors' validation work, as required by 42 C.F.R. § 422.166(h)(2)—and, indeed, why it is arbitrary and capricious for the agency to do otherwise.
- 78. In a break from past practice, CMS has resisted many of Humana's requests and comments during the plan preview periods for the 2025 Star Ratings. This appears to be part of an emerging trend, as suggested by the filing of five other lawsuits in 2024 alone, all challenging the agency's Star Ratings methodology. Two of those lawsuits, brought by SCAN Health Plan and Elevance Health, already have resulted in orders from other courts against the agency, requiring a retraction of each company's 2024 Star Ratings. Lawsuits of this kind, nearly unheard of before this year, have become a regrettable necessity.
- 79. In this case, CMS arbitrarily declined to make critical score-validation data available to Humana and refused to treat plans consistently with respect to other measures. During the second plan preview period in late September 2024, Humana requested numer-

ous data essential to validate CMS's preliminary calculations. By email dated September 17, 2024, Humana explained that it had

sent several emails over the course of the Star Ratings plan preview ("PP") 2 period to [CMS], asking for additional information related to Humana's 2025 Star Rating performance and threshold calculations. In many cases, CMS has not provided the requested data, making it impossible for Humana to fully assess suspected errors in CMS's Star Rating calculations for certain measures. CMS also has not articulated any reasonable bases for failing to provide the necessary data. With PP2 closing later today, Humana has significant concerns about the reliability of the Star Rating data and calculations underlying its ratings and objects to the finalization of its Star Ratings without CMS providing this data.

The email went on to explain that "Humana has upheld its obligation to quickly and rigorously evaluate the data provided by CMS and has in fact identified numerous suspected errors," but that Humana's data- and calculation-validation efforts were "met with resistance from the agency," which "failed to provide the necessary data for Humana to complete its review." It continued:

Our concern that additional errors exist is well-founded. For many measures that are normally very stable, we have noticed threshold movement inconsistent with average industry performance and historical trends, including but not limited to: the 2-star threshold for the MPF Price Accuracy measure (D07) in Star Rating year 2025 being equal to the 5-star threshold in Star Rating year 2023; the 4 and 5-star thresholds for the Medication Reconciliation Post-discharge measure (C14) increasing by 5 percentage points after barely moving at all in the past three rating years; and all threshold levels for the Diabetes Care—Blood Sugar Controlled measure (C10) increasing at much higher rates than industry performance over the past two rating years. We have also noticed an unusually high number of 5-star thresholds at 99 and 100 percent. We are concerned that calculation errors could be driving these irregularities. . . . Moreover, in developing CAHPS thresholds, we believe CMS failed to exclude both statistically unreliable measure scores and measure scores from disaster-impacted contracts.

To this email, Humana attached prior communications in which it had asked for specific data necessary for its own validation of CMS's work concerning these issues, with explanations of the need.

- 80. Prior requests for data that had gone unanswered included requests for:
 - the de-identified industry contract rates for all contracts with more than 10 valid responses, for all 2024 and 2025 CAHPS measures except the Rating of Health Plan measure
 - the de-identified industry data and unrounded cut point rates for the following measures: Medication Reconciliation Post Discharge; Diabetes Care—Blood Sugar Controlled; Special Needs Plan (SNP) Care; Medicare Plan Finder: Price Accuracy
 - the de-identified and unrounded industry rates to validate the cut-point calculations for measures derived from the Health Outcome Survey
 - the enrollee-level data file of survey participants, which would allow Humana to validate that enrollees included in the CAHPS results meet all eligibility requirements
 - the de-identified industry data and unrounded cut-point rates for the following measures: Part C Interpreter and TTY Functionality; Part D Interpreter and TTY Functionality.
- 81. CMS did not disclose these data. It instead provided a zip file of a means- and test-report data and a case-mix report for each Humana contract. CMS also provided a file of de-identified scores for one measure—the Rating of Health Plan measure—for all contracts. But it did not provide any of the data above described. Without this information, Humana was unable to validate CMS's cut-point calculations, its CAHPS survey data, or more generally its measure-level Star Ratings.
 - 82. CMS's explanation for declining to make the data available was as follows:
 - Concerning cut-points, it said simply that "changes in the distribution of scores across contracts each year impact the cut points," and "[t]his does not indicate data inaccuracies."
 - Concerning CAHPS measures, the agency stated: "We do not believe that
 additional member-level details for all contracts are needed to successfully
 validate scores" and that "[i]t is CMS policy that plans should not receive
 any identifiable MA & PDP CAHPS survey data."
 - Concerning Health Outcome Survey measures, CMS stated that it could not provide the requested data until follow-up data collection was complete because to do so would compromise "the integrity of the sample."

B. Concerning patterns in CMS's data and calculation results

- 83. CMS's refusal to disclose the data needed for Humana to validate the cut points is especially concerning given the few disclosures CMS has made. For example, during the second plan preview period, CMS assured Humana that, as required by regulation, CAHPS measure scores that are calculated with "very low reliability" for a given measure are not assigned a measure-level Star Rating and are not included when determining a contract's summary and overall ratings. But CMS then indicated to Humana that CAHPS measure scores for plans with "very low reliability" data are included in both the calculation of base group cut points and the national mean used in significance testing. In other words, CMS is using unreliable data and not comparing apples to apples. The agency has declined to explain why "very low reliability" is properly excluded from single-contract calculations but not national cut points and significance testing.
- 84. More recently, after the public 2025 Star Ratings data were officially released, Humana attempted to replicate the cut point calculations combining the limited data shared in the plan preview periods with the data publicly available as of October 10, 2024. Humana observed that 60% of its replicated calculated cut points did not match the CMS published cut points, with some varying by as much as 14 percentage points, an enormous difference.
- 85. Using this same data and the mean resampling methodology that CMS reports using, Humana conducted ten random runs of cut point calculations. These produced results varying by as much as 6 percentage points for a single measure-level star cut point and the averages varying from the published cut points—again, a massive difference.
- 86. Applying the Tukey outlier deletion methodology, Humana also was unable to validate the upper and lower bounds for the data used to calculate cut points. Its results

matched CMS's only about half of the time, and some showed wide swings from the lower outlier in particular: up to 8 percentage points different from CMS's published results.

- 87. In undertaking these validation efforts, Humana further determined that the data shared for four sample measures during the plan preview periods does not match the results that were published. For example, the sample data shared during Plan Preview 2 for the Breast Cancer Screening measure showed 541 records, whereas the data published in the industry files only shows only 500 records.
- 88. Each one of these discrepancies alone would raise serious concern that the agencies methodologies and calculations were applied incorrectly. Collectively, they leave little doubt that the cut points are inaccurate.
- 89. CMS's approach to third-party validation of the data, methodology, and calculations for the 2025 Star Ratings has violated the plain terms and clear policy of its own regulations, including 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(h)(2) and 423.186(h)(2), which require the agency to hold plan preview periods in which "MA organizations can preview their Star Ratings data"; and 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.164(g)(1) and 423.184(g)(1), which commit the agency—every bit as much as MAOs—to ensuring that there is no "mishandling of data, inappropriate processing, or implementation of incorrect practices that have an impact on the accuracy, impartiality, or completeness of the data used for" the Star Ratings, and more generally that "measure data are [not] inaccurate, incomplete, or biased."

C. Disconnected calls under the Accuracy & Accessibility Study

90. During the CY 2025 Accuracy & Accessibility Study, CMS identified two relevant calls (case IDs D1100955 and D0900533) placed to Humana customer service representatives as "incomplete" because the calls disconnected. The two calls disconnected due to third-party internet connection interruptions while Humana's service represen-

tatives were connecting with an interpreter to join the call. Together, these calls reduced the overall Star Ratings for many of Humana's largest contracts.

- 91. CMS monitors call disconnects under the separate Timeliness Study element of the Call Center Monitoring Program.
- 92. The two calls disconnected while Humana's customer service representatives were actively connecting with an interpreter to join the call. In the event of a dropped call, Humana's standard protocol is for the customer services representative to call the prospective enrollee back. But CMS call surveyors do not accept attempts to call back after initial calls are disconnected. Because these two calls dropped, the call surveyors designated them "incomplete."
- 93. In response to inquiries from Humana during the second plan preview period for the 2025 Star Ratings, CMS indicated that—as a policy—it does not allow callbacks from plans in the context of the Accuracy & Accessibility Study, requiring the call surveyors to receive responses to their questions in the test language within a single call. When Humana explained its standard protocol in response to dropped calls, CMS responded this way in an email sent on September 16, 2024:

Your plan is disputing these calls as your procedure is to obtain the phone number of the prospective member and then to call them back if there is a disconnection. However, CMS does not allow callbacks from the plan as all questions should be answered in a single call. . . . [It also] will not revise results based on challenges to the methodology, which has been applied to all subjects of the study.

94. CMS has never explained why "all questions should be answered in a single call," or why this single-call criterion should be given controlling significance. The agency's regulations require only that a plan make foreign language interpreters available to assist non-English speaking (and limited English proficient) Medicare beneficiaries within eight minutes of an initial connection. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(1)(iii), 423.128-

- (d)(1)(iii). The regulations do not establish a single-call requirement, which was not adopted following notice-and-comment rulemaking.
- 95. If the CMS call surveyors were permitted to accept callbacks, Humana's customer service representatives would have called back and been able to answer the callers' questions with the help of an interpreter within eight minutes of originally connecting with the callers, as required by 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(1)(iii) and 423.128(d)(1)(iii). If CMS had not imposed additional requirements that do not appear in the Code of Federal Regulations and were not subjected to notice-and-comment, the calls at issue would have been designated "complete" for purposes of the Accuracy & Accessibility Study.
- 96. CMS's arbitrary policy of not permitting callbacks adds unlawfully to the requirements for foreign language calls appearing in sections 422.111(h)(1)(iii) and 423.128-(d)(1)(iii), which is connection with an interpreter within eight minutes. Moreover, the policy does not improve the "quality" of a plan or its services, and it leads to double-counting of technical call drops in the context of foreign-language calls—such a dropped call counts against a plan sponsor in both the Timeliness Study and the Accuracy & Accessibility Study.
- 97. CMS also has treated calls like D0900533 and D1100955 differently across plan sponsors, despite analytically indistinguishable facts. For instance, in 2023, the health insurer Elevance Health and its affiliates, all using the same call center, challenged a CMS determination evaluating them under the same criterion at issue here, measure D01, the "Call Center—Foreign Language Interpreter and TTY" metric. CMS concluded that their call center had missed a single call, and on that basis awarded a lower overall Star Rating for Elevance's plans for 2024.
- 98. Following litigation in the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia, CMS resolved the dispute in favor of Elevance because there was no evidence that Elevance

was responsible for the call being dropped. Elevance described the final CMS determination as follows: "Based on the evidence presented by Elevance and CMS, the CMS Reconsideration Official found that there was no evidence the call at issue failed due to actions by Elevance and should not have counted against Elevance." The agency thus awarded the plan a higher Star Rating.

99. Just as in the Elevance case, there is no evidence that calls D0900533 or D1100955 failed due to actions by Humana, and they accordingly should not have counted against Humana. CMS did not acknowledge or attempt to explain this disparate treatment under the Accuracy & Accessibility Study.

D. Call in which no connection was made

- 100. CMS identified a third call (case ID C0701002) as "incomplete" during the CY 2025 Accuracy & Accessibility Study, which again adversely impacted the Star Ratings calculations for Humana's largest contracts. During this test call to Humana's call center, neither the Humana representative nor the CMS call surveyor spoke; each was silent throughout the entire duration of the call. After an extended period of silence with no communication, the call was disconnected.
- 101. CMS requires plan sponsors to make foreign language interpreters available to would-be enrollees "within 8 minutes of *reaching* the customer service representative." 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(iii), 423.128(d)(1)(iii) (emphasis added). CMS guidance regarding the Accuracy & Accessibility Study confirms the agency's view that a call is "connected" only when the call surveyor "reaches" a customer service representative.
- 102. In the context of a telephone call, the word "reach" means communicate with. See New Oxford American Dictionary 1415 (2001) (defining "reach" as to "communicate with (someone) by telephone or other means"); Webster's Third New International Dictionary 1888 (1986) (defining "reach" as to "communicate with . . . by phone"). When a call

surveyor does not successfully communicate even a single word with a customer service representative, the call surveyor has not "reached" the representative.

103. Because the CMS call surveyor in case ID C0701002 did not communicate with the Humana customer service representative, the CMS caller did not "reach" the Humana customer service representative. And because the CMS call surveyor failed to even reach the customer service representative, CMS should have invalidated the call as irrelevant to the Accuracy & Accessibility Study.

E. Final agency action and harm to plaintiffs

104. CMS issued the final 2025 Star Ratings on October 10, 2024. The determination of the 2025 Star Ratings is final, not tentative; CMS does not require or provide for appeals or other internal review of Star Ratings methodology. The plan preview periods are the last opportunity that a plan sponsor may or must use to administratively challenge an adverse change in a contract's Star Rating from one year to another resulting from the use of erroneous cut points or otherwise unlawful calculation methodologies. *See* 42 C.F.R. § 422.260(c)(3)(ii) (providing for administrative review of QBP determinations but excluding challenges to the "methodology for calculating the star ratings" and the "cut-off points for determining measure thresholds").

105. A final Star Rating determines legal rights and obligations, and legal consequences flow from them. For example, CMS may terminate a plan's MA contract that has failed to achieve a Part C summary rating of at least three stars for three consecutive contract years. 42 C.F.R. § 422.510(a)(4)(xi). In addition, while plans are typically barred from allowing Medicare beneficiaries to switch to their plan until the annual enrollment period, regulations permit such a switch at any time during the year if the plan into which a beneficiary moves has a 5.0 Star Rating. *Id.* § 422.62(b)(15).

- 106. Issuance of Star Ratings also immediately injures adversely affected plan sponsors like Humana. When the MA annual enrollment period begins on October 15, 2024 (following publication of all Star Ratings in Medicare Plan Finder) the Star Ratings impact each plan's reputation. Humana may suffer reputational injury given its previous track record of earning industry-leading Star Ratings.
- 107. Under CMS's 2025 Star Ratings calculations, more than one dozen Humana MA contracts were near the cut point from 3.5 Stars to 4.0 Stars or the cut point from 4.0 Stars to 4.5 Stars. Upon information and belief, these contracts would have received higher Star Ratings had the cut points been correctly calculated. However, Humana was not permitted to validate, and therefore could not fully challenge, the calculations because CMS denied access to the data necessary for doing so.
- 108. Upon information and belief, Humana's largest contracts would have received higher Star Ratings had CMS not imposed an irrational, unexplained, and unlawful "single call" requirement for compliance with 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(iii) and 423.128(d)(1)(iii).
- 109. ABC's members also are injured directly by the 2025 Star Ratings. Using unvalidated data and methodology to derive the highest cut points in program history, CMS's 2025 Star Ratings have reduced the number of plans with 4.0+ Stars to the lowest level in recent memory. For the past five years, for example, the proportion of MA enrollees in 4.0+ plans ranged between 78% to 91%, reflecting the high quality of MA plans across the industry. The proportion of MA enrollees who will be in 4.0+ plans under the 2025 Ratings is now just 64%, but with no indication that MA plan quality has meaningfully declined. As a result, countless MA enrollees—many, members of ABC—will now find themselves in plans with less generous QBPs and thus with less ability to include supplemental benefits, like vision, hearing, and dental coverage.

- 110. Agents and brokers also are injured. Again, a key aim of the Star Ratings system is to offer Medicare beneficiaries and their agents and brokers "comparative information on plan quality and performance" to allow them to make "knowledgeable enrollment and coverage decisions." 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.160(b)(1), 423.180(b)(1). Agents, brokers, and beneficiaries' ability to use the Star Ratings program to inform their enrollment and coverage decisions depends on the ratings being a "true reflection" of plan quality and performance. 83 Fed. Reg. at 16520. When Star Ratings are not grounded in validated data or sound methodologies, they cannot be taken to reflect accurately the quality and performance of plans. Agents and brokers working to make the best and most accurate recommendations for their clients are therefore now having to do additional background research on the plans they recommend, to confirm whether or not plans whose Stars Ratings have been lowered for 2025 actually remain high quality plans.
- 111. More broadly, agents, brokers, and beneficiaries are harmed when CMS does not use validated data and methodologies to calculate Star Ratings, undermining the integrity and reliability of the Star Ratings program.

CLAIMS FOR RELIEF

Count I Refusal to Disclose Information Needed for Validation

- 112. Plaintiffs reallege the allegations set forth in all prior paragraphs of this complaint as though fully set forth herein.
- 113. By regulation, CMS has committed to making data available as necessary for MAOs to validate CMS's data and all relevant calculation for its Star Rating determinations. 42 C.F.R. § 422.166(h)(2). Here, CMS refused to share all of the data required for plan sponsors to validate the agency's Star Ratings calculations, arbitrarily deciding to disclose only a limited range of agency-selected information.

- 114. It is arbitrary and capricious for CMS to make only some, but not all, relevant data available. Agencies bear a general obligation to disclose all data essential to their decision-making. *Chemical Manufacturers Association v. EPA*, 870 F.2d 177, 200 (5th Cir. 1989) ("[F]airness requires that the agency afford interested parties an opportunity to challenge the underlying factual data relied on by the agency."); *Texas v. EPA*, 389 F. Supp. 3d 497, 505 (S.D. Tex. 2019) (quoting *American Radio Relay League*, *Inc. v. FCC*, 524 F.3d 227, 237 (D.C. Cir. 2008)).
- 115. "[I]t is elementary that an agency must adhere to its own rules and regulations. Ad hoc departures from those rules . . . cannot be sanctioned." Texas v. EPA, 829 F.3d 405, 430 (5th Cir. 2016) (quoting Reuters Ltd. v. FCC, 781 F.2d 946, 950 (D.C. Cir. 1986)). It is furthermore arbitrary and capricious for an agency to pursue a policy (non-disclosure of data) that conflicts with an applicable regulation (requiring disclosure). State v. EPA, 91 F.4th 280, 291 (5th Cir. 2024) (citing Gulf States Manufacturers, Inc. v. NLRB, 579 F.2d 1298, 1308 (5th Cir. 1978)).
- 116. CMS's refusal to disclose the data that Humana requested is at odds with its policy of seeking the participation of plan sponsors in the validation of its empirical analyses. See 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.166(h)(2); 423.186(h)(2). It also conflicts with CMS's strict data integrity standards for plans. See id. §§ 422.164(g)(1), 423.184(g)(1).
- 117. CMS's policy of denying access to information needed to validate its cut point calculations frustrates the overall congressional policy of establishing a data-driven quality rating system based on accurate data validated by plan sponsors.
- 118. CMS did not provide meaningful responses to Humana's requests for data. Using apparently cut-and-paste language, it asserted simply that its cut point calculations were accurate and that further data was unnecessary to perform data validation tasks.

- 119. The only further explanation given by CMS concerned the Health Outcome Survey measures. On that front, the agency asserted that it could not provide the requested data until follow-up data collection was complete because to do so would compromise "the integrity of the sample." But this same data was used by CMS to calculate the Star Ratings. CMS has not provided a rational explanation why providing the same data to Humana for data validation would impermissibly compromise the integrity of the sample.
- 120. Accordingly, Humana's 2025 Star Ratings should be set aside. The Court should remand the matter to the agency with directions to disclose all relevant data to Humana and to allow the company to complete a full validation analysis and submit comments and feedback to the agency based thereon.

Count II Disparate Treatment of Similar Call Disconnections

- 121. Plaintiffs reallege the allegations set forth in all prior paragraphs of this complaint as though fully set forth herein.
- 122. An agency must regulate in consistent ways that do not vary arbitrarily from on regulated party to another. If MA plan sponsors' Star Ratings are predicated on different standards of decision, the Star Ratings themselves lose their reliability as a measure permitting plan-to-plan comparisons.
- 123. In prior cases, CMS has invalidated an "incomplete" call when there is no evidence the call at issue failed due to actions by the MA plan. Here, there is no evidence that calls D0900533 or D1100955 failed due to actions by Humana, and they accordingly should not have counted against Humana under the standard that CMS has applied in other cases. Yet CMS counted the calls against Humana anyway. It is arbitrary and capricious for CMS to treat similarly situated plan sponsors differently without an evidentiary basis or rational explanation.

- 124. The arbitrarily disparate treatment of similarly situated plans undermines the reliability of the Star Ratings system.
- 125. Accordingly, Humana's 2025 Star Ratings for all contracts impacted by calls D0900533 or D1100955 should be set aside. The Court should remand the matter to the agency with directions not to include calls D0900533 or D1100955 as incomplete calls under the CY 2025 Accuracy & Accessibility Study.

Count III No-Callback Policy

- 126. Plaintiffs reallege the allegations set forth in all prior paragraphs of this complaint as though fully set forth herein.
- 127. CMS's Accuracy & Accessibility Study is conducted to monitor compliance with CMS regulations that require plan sponsors to make foreign language interpreters available to non-English speaking and limited English proficient prospective enrollees "within 8 minutes of reaching the customer service representative" by telephone. 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(iii), 423.128(d)(1)(iii). The regulation does not specify that the eightminute requirement must be met in a single telephone call and is silent on the permissibility of callbacks.
- 128. CMS guidance has consistently indicated that a call with an interpreter is defined as "completed" when the caller is able to receive responses to their questions about plan benefits "within eight minutes." 2024 Technical Notes, at 83, 85; Timeliness and Accuracy & Accessibility Studies, at 2. The guidance is also silent on callbacks.
- 129. CMS has adopted a policy without notice-and-comment rulemaking by which a call will be deemed "incomplete" if it is disconnected, even if the call surveyor receives a callback and is able to receive responses to his or her questions with the help of an

interpreter less than eight minutes after initially reaching a customer service representative. CMS's policy is not to permit callbacks under any circumstance.

- 130. In the disconnected calls that Humana challenges in this suit, the customer service representative was in the process of connecting the call surveyor with an interpreter when the call dropped due to technical reasons outside of Humana's control. Had the customer service representative been permitted to call back after the call was disconnected, the call surveyors would have received responses to their questions within eight minutes of initial contact.
- 131. CMS's no-callback policy violates its regulations and guidance, which allow an eight-minute timeframe from the time a caller reaches a customer service representative for the caller to receive responses to questions about plan benefits, regardless of whether this happens within a single call. CMS's policy is thus arbitrary and capricious—as are, by extension, the CY 2025 Accuracy & Accessibility Study scores for Humana impacted by calls D0900533 or D1100955, and the ultimate 2025 Star Rating for those contracts. See State v. EPA, 91 F.4th at 291.
- 132. CMS's no-callback policy further violates 42 U.S.C. § 1395hh(a), which requires every "rule, requirement, or other statement of policy" that "establishes or changes a substantive legal standard" that determines either "payment for services" or "the eligibility of individuals, entities, or organizations to furnish or receive services or benefits" to be adopted by notice-and-comment rulemaking. The no-callback policy was not adopted in conformity with that requirement.
- 133. The no-callback policy also double counts disconnects. CMS's separate Timeliness Study assesses disconnect rates for calls to MAO customer service call centers. See Timeliness and Accuracy & Accessibility Studies, at 1. By also including disconnect rates within the Accuracy & Accessibility Study, CMS double counts technical call drop issues

related to foreign-language phone calls, artificially depressing plans' Star Rating scores. It is arbitrary and capricious for CMS to double count a call drop in this way.

134. Accordingly, Humana's 2025 Star Ratings for contracts impacted by calls D0900533 or D1100955 should be set aside. The Court should remand the matter to the agency with directions not to include calls D0900533 or D1100955 as incomplete calls under the CY 2025 Accuracy & Accessibility Study.

Count IV Study Call Where No Connection Was Made

- 135. Plaintiffs reallege the allegations set forth in all prior paragraphs of this complaint as though fully set forth herein.
- 136. CMS requires plan sponsors to make foreign language interpreters available to would-be enrollees "within 8 minutes of *reaching* the customer service representative." 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(iii), 423.128(d)(1)(iii) (emphasis added). CMS guidance regarding the Accuracy & Accessibility Study confirms the agency's view that a call is "connected" only when the call surveyor "reaches" a customer service representative. *Timeliness and Accuracy & Accessibility Studies*, at 2.
- 137. In the context of a telephone call, the word "reach" means *communicate with*. See New Oxford American Dictionary, at 1415; Webster's Third, at 1888. When a call surveyor does not successfully communicate with a customer service representative, the call surveyor has not "reached" the representative, and the call has not been "connected."
- 138. Under 42 C.F.R. §§ 422.111(h)(iii), 423.128(d)(1)(iii) and CMS guidance, call CO701002 should be invalidated and excluded from the ratio of completed to connected calls. The call surveyor did not "reach" the Humana customer service representative, meaning the call was not "connected" and the eight-minute period for connecting an interpreter was never triggered.

139. Accordingly, Humana's 2025 Star Ratings for contracts impacted by call C0701002 should be set aside. The Court should remand the matter to the agency with directions to invalidate call C0701002 and refrain from counting it as an incomplete call under the CY 2025 Accuracy & Accessibility Study.

PRAYER FOR RELIEF

WHEREFORE, plaintiffs ask the Court to enter judgment in their favor and:

- (a.) Set aside and vacate Humana's 2025 Star Ratings and remand the matter to CMS for recalculation of Humana's 2025 Star Ratings without application of the unlawful practices and policies identified above;
- (b.) Declare that CMS's policy refusing to disclose all relevant data and information necessary to permit MAOs to validate the data and calculations underlying CMS's Star Ratings is arbitrary, capricious, and unlawful;
- (c.) Set aside and vacate Humana's 2025 Star Rating for all contracts adversely impacted by call IDs D0900533 or D1100955 on the ground that CMS's policy of refusing callbacks after dropped calls is unlawful, and remand to the matter to CMS;
- (d.) Set aside and vacate Humana's 2025 Star Rating for all contracts adversely impacted by call ID C0701002 on the ground that a call surveyor does not reach a customer service representative if no communication takes place, and remand the matter to CMS;
- (e.) Declare that CMS's policy of refusing callbacks after dropped calls and practice of refusing to invalidate calls lacking communication is unlawful for purposes of the Accuracy & Accessibility Study;
- (f.) Award plaintiffs their costs and attorneys' fees as permitted by law;
- (g.) Award plaintiffs such other and further relief as the Court may deem just and proper.

Dated: October 18, 2024 Respectfully submitted,

/s/ Richard Salgado

Richard Salgado Texas Bar No. 24060548

McDermott Will & Emery LLP 2501 North Harwood Street, Suite 1900 Dallas, TX 75201-1664 (214) 210-2797 richard.salgado@mwe.com

Michael B. Kimberly
D.C. Bar No. 991549*
Kate McDonald
D.C. Bar No. 998233*
Caleb H. Yong
D.C. Bar No. 1780922*
Nicole E. Wittstein
D.C. Bar No. 1725217*

McDermott Will & Emery LLP 500 North Capitol Street NW Washington, D.C. 20001 (202) 756-8901 mkimberly@mwe.com cyong@mwe.com nwittstein@mwe.com

Counsel for Plaintiffs

^{*} pro hac vice applications forthcoming

prov	ided by local rules of court	. This form, approved by t	he Judicial Conference o	of the Unit	ed States in September 1	Page 1 of 1 Page of preadings or other papers 974, is required for the use of	as required by law, except as the Clerk of Court for the
		ocket sheet. (SEE INSTRUC	TIONS ON NEXT PAGE O	F THIS FO			
 I. (a) PLAINTIFFS Humana Inc.; Americans for Beneficiary Choice (b) County of Residence of First Listed Plaintiff Jefferson County, Kentucky 				DEFENDANTS U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services; Xavier Becerra, in his official capacity; Chiquita Brooks-LaSure, in her official capacity County of Residence of First Listed Defendant District of Columbia			
(EXCEPT IN U.S. PLAINTIFF CASES)				(IN U.S. PLAINTIFF CASES ONLY)			
				NOTE: IN LAND CONDEMNATION CASES, USE THE LOCATION OF THE TRACT OF LAND INVOLVED.			
(c) Attorneys (Firm Name, Address, and Telephone Number) Richard Salgado, McDermott Will & Emery LLP 2501 North Harwood St, Suite 1900, Dallas, TX 75201-166				54	Attorneys (If Known)		
	(214) 210 2797	20, 20, 2010 1,00,20	, 111 /0201 100	.			
Π.		ICTION (Place an "X" in	One Box Only)	III. CIT	TIZENSHIP OF PE	RINCIPAL PARTIES	Place an "X" in One Box for Plaintiff
	1 U.S. Government		(For Diversity Cases Only) PTF DEF Citizen of This State 1 1 Incorporated or Principal Place 4 4				
<u>X</u> 2	U.S. Government 4 Diversity			of Business In This State Citizen of Another State			
	Defendant (Indicate Citizenship of Parties in Item III)			of Business In Another State Citizen or Subject of a 3 Foreign Nation 6 6			
137	NATURE OF SHIT	n .		For	eign Country	cit i i c ar	
11.	CONTRACT	(Place an "X" in One Box O	nly) DRTS	FO		Click here for: Nature of S	OTHER STATUTES
					RFEITURE/PENALTY	BANKRUPTCY 422 Appeal 28 USC 158	
112 113 114 115 115 115 115 115 115 115 115 115	10 Insurance 20 Marine 30 Miller Act 40 Negotiable Instrument 50 Recovery of Overpayment & Enforcement of Judgment 51 Medicare Act 52 Recovery of Defaulted Student Loans (Excludes Veterans) 53 Recovery of Overpayment of Veteran's Benefits 50 Stockholders' Suits 90 Other Contract 95 Contract Product Liability 96 Franchise REAL PROPERTY 10 Land Condemnation 20 Foreclosure 30 Rent Lease & Ejectment 40 Torts to Land 15 Tort Product Liability 90 All Other Real Property	330 Federal Employers' Liability 340 Marine 345 Marine Product Liability 350 Motor Vehicle 355 Motor Vehicle Product Liability 360 Other Personal Injury Medical Malpractice CIVIL RIGHTS 440 Other Civil Rights 441 Voting 442 Employment 443 Housing/ Accommodations 445 Amer. w/Disabilities - Employment 446 Amer. w/Disabilities - Other 448 Education	PERSONAL INJURY 365 Personal Injury - Product Liability 367 Health Care/ Pharmaceutical Personal Injury Product Liability 368 Asbestos Personal Injury Product Liability PERSONAL PROPERT 370 Other Fraud 371 Truth in Lending 380 Other Personal Property Damage Product Liability PRISONER PETITION Habeas Corpus: 463 Alien Detainee 510 Motions to Vacate Sentence 530 General 535 Death Penalty Other: 540 Mandamus & Othe 550 Civil Rights 555 Prison Condition 560 Civil Detainee - Conditions of Confinement	710 720 740 751 791	EABOR Other LABOR Fair Labor Standards Act Claim Labor/Management Relations Railway Labor Act Family and Medical Leave Act Other Labor Litigation Employee Retirement Income Security Act IMMIGRATION Naturalization Application Other Immigration Cother Immigration Cother Immigration Cother Immigration Cother Immigration Actions	422 Appeal 28 USC 158 423 Withdrawal	375 False Claims Act 376 Qui Tam (31 USC 3729(a)) 400 State Reapportionment 410 Antitrust 430 Banks and Banking 450 Commerce 460 Deportation 470 Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations 480 Consumer Credit (15 USC 1681 or 1692) 485 Telephone Consumer Protection Act 490 Cable/Sat TV 850 Securities/Commodities/ Exchange 890 Other Statutory Actions 891 Agricultural Acts 893 Environmental Matters 895 Freedom of Information Act 896 Arbitration X 899 Administrative Procedure Act/Review or Appeal of Agency Decision 950 Constitutionality of State Statutes
▼. X ¹	-	moved from 3	Appellate Court	4 Reins Reope	ened Another (specify)	District Litigation Transfer	
		15 U.S.C. §§ 702, 70	ntute under which you are 04; 28 U.S.C. § 2201.	re filing (D	o not cite jurisdictional stat	utes unless diversity):	
VI.	CAUSE OF ACTIO)N	•		gram for Medicare Ad	vantage and Medicare Part	D plans
VII. REQUESTED IN CHECK IF THIS IS A CLASS ACTION DEMAND \$ UNDER RULE 23, F.R.Cv.P.						CHECK YES only JURY DEMAND:	if demanded in complaint: Yes No
VII	I. RELATED CASI IF ANY	E(S) (See instructions):	JUDGE			DOCKET NUMBER	
DAT			SIGNATURE OF ATT	TORNEY O	F RECORD		
Oct	ober 18, 2024		s/ Richard Salgad	lo			
FOR	OFFICE USE ONLY						

RECEIPT # ____ AMOUNT ___ APPLYING IFP ____ JUDGE ___ MAG. JUDGE ____